CITY OF IQALUIT CITY COUNCIL MEETING #01 January 11th, 2011 at 6:00 PM CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS

PRESENT FROM COUNCIL

Mayor Madeleine Redfern
Deputy Mayor David Ell
Councillor Mary Akpalialuk
Councillor Mary Ekho Wilman
Councillor Jimmy Kilabuk
Councillor Mat Knickelbein
Councillor Romeyn Stevenson
Councillor Simon Nattaq
Councillor Joanasie Akumalik

<u>ABSENT</u>

PRESENT FROM ADMINISTRATION

Tracy Leschyshyn, City Clerk
Chris Wilson, Director of Emergency and Protective Services
Kevin Sloboda, Chief Municipal Enforcement Officer
Stephen Mailloux, Building Inspector
Valerie Collin, Recorder
Jeanie Eeseemailee, Senior Interpreter/Translator
Rachel Ootoova, Senior Interpreter/Translator

PRAYER

Councillor Nattag opened the meeting with a prayer at 6:12pm.

SWEARING IN

Kevin Sloboda was sworn in by Commissioner for Oaths, Arif Sayani, as the Chief Municipal Enforcement Officer.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Motion #11-01

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik

Seconded by: Councillor Knickelbein

Council approved to adopt the agenda as amended.

Add 3 (b) – Ed McKenna – Poverty Reduction Plan Add 11 (d) - Correspondence Item (Motion Required)

Unanimously Carried

1. MINUTES

a) Public Hearing Minutes – September 14, 2010

Motion #11-02

Moved by: Deputy Mayor Ell Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved Public Hearing Minutes dated September 14, 2010.

For – Kilabuk, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Wilman, Ell, Akpalialuk Abstained – Akumalik Carried

Councillor Akumalik abstained as he was not a member of Council.

b) City Council Meeting Minutes #18 – September 14, 2010

Motion #11-03

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved City Council Meeting Minutes #18 dated September 14, 2010.

For – Kilabuk, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Wilman, Ell, Akpalialuk Abstained – Akumalik Carried

Councillor Akumalik abstained as he was not a member of Council.

c) Special City Council Meeting Minutes #19, September 27, 2010

Motion #11-04

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved Special City Council Meeting Minutes #19 dated September 27, 2010.

For – Kilabuk, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Wilman, Ell, Akpalialuk Abstained – Akumalik Carried

Councillor Akumalik abstained as he was not a member of Council.

d) City Council Meeting Minutes #20 – September 28, 2010

Motion #11-05

Moved by: Councillor Wilman Seconded by: Deputy Mayor Ell

Council approved City Council Meeting Minutes #20 dated September 28, 2010.

For – Kilabuk, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Wilman, Ell, Akpalialuk Abstained – Akumalik Carried

Councillor Akumalik abstained as he was not a member of Council.

e) Special City Council Meeting Minutes #21 – October 4, 2010

Motion #11-06

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved Special City Council Meeting Minutes #21 dated October 4, 2010.

For – Kilabuk, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Wilman, Ell, Akpalialuk Abstained – Akumalik Carried

Councillor Akumalik abstained as he was not a member of Council.

f) Planning and Lands Committee of the Whole Meeting Minutes #02 - October 7, 2010

Motion #11-07

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved Planning and Lands Committee of the Whole Meeting Minutes #02 dated October 7, 2010.

For – Kilabuk, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Wilman, Ell, Akpalialuk Abstained – Akumalik Carried

Councillor Akumalik abstained as he was not a member of Council.

g) City Council Meeting Minutes #22 – October 12, 2010

Motion #11-08

Moved by: Councillor Wilman Seconded by: Deputy Mayor Ell

Council approved City Council Meeting Minutes #22 dated October 12, 2010.

For – Kilabuk, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Wilman, Ell, Akpalialuk Abstained – Akumalik Carried

Councillor Akumalik abstained as he was not a member of Council

2. DECLARATION OF INTEREST

None

3. **DELEGATIONS**

a) <u>RCMP Report</u> Sergeant Tournier

Sergeant Tournier congratulated Mayor Redfern on her election to Council and stated that he looked forward to working with her. He presented Council with the 2010 annual statistics report and noted that the November and December 2010 reports are also included.

He believed there was a fair increase in traffic offences; ninety nine (99) out of two hundred eighty three (283) were collisions where in 2009 there were only

sixty two (62). The provincial acts offences have also increased from seven hundred forty two (742) in 2009 to one thousand fifteen (1015) in 2010. He noted that three hundred twelve (312) of those offences were related to mental health issues; members of the Royal Canadian Mounted Police spend a significant amount of their time dealing with mental health issues. Other criminal code offences have decreased and drug offences remain the same; most of the other criminal code offences are alcohol related. He stated that crimes against person offences have increased slightly from nine hundred twenty one (921) in 2009 to nine hundred ninety five (995) in 2010; five hundred three (503) were assaults and involved alcohol. Property crime offences have also increased slightly and common police activities have significantly increased. The increase is due to the high demand for criminal record checks. The detachment received a total calls for service of seven thousand nine hundred fifty six (7956) during 2010 where only seven thousand one hundred ninety six (7196) were received in 2009. The total of prisoners has significantly decreased down from four thousand twelve (4012) in 2009 to three thousand three hundred fifty five (3355) in 2010.

Sergeant Tournier stated that the Royal Canadian Mounted Police detachment's highlight in 2010 was the move into the new building; while minor problems are being experienced with the design and construction of the building it is a vast improvement compared to the old building.

He stated that numerous initiatives were completed in 2010 by members of the lqaluit detachment; Take Back the night was held several times with very good success. During the Christmas season, members were busy with a couple of worthwhile projects such as the Toys for the North program; toys were delivered to every community in Nunavut and over two hundred (200) toys were delivered to needy children and organizations in Iqaluit. He noted that members also prepared and served a great Christmas meal to the elders of Iqaluit.

Sergeant Tournier stated that the DARE program was held in the schools and it is expected that this drug awareness program will continue in the new year; members of the Royal Canadian Mounted Police have volunteered to assist with the Start Right/ Stay right hockey program. This program is scheduled to start on January 11, 2011.

He believed that the Iqaluit detachment was slightly busier this year with the increased calls for service. Alcohol abuse continues to be a major problem for Iqaluit; seventy (70) to eighty (80%) percent of the calls were alcohol or drug related. He noted that plans are in place to try and track alcohol and drug related calls more accurately in the new year.

The Iqaluit Royal Canadian Mounted Police worked with several other government agencies and conducted inspections of mail in Montreal that was destined for the north; this resulted in several large seizures of alcohol and drugs

that were being sent to Iqaluit. He stated that because of its great success this program is expected to expand this year.

Sergeant Tournier stated that Iqaluit's local community justice group, Amaat is once again operational. The Royal Canadian Mounted Police will be using them regularly for alternative measures issues. They also hope to use some of the elders to assist with counseling to repeat alcohol related prisoners prior to their release.

He stated that the highest profile crime was the home invasion that occurred in October. A solid effort by the involved members resulted in charges against three youth. He noted that were no murders in Iqaluit during 2010.

Sergeant Tournier believed that for the first time in many years the Iqaluit Royal Canadian Mounted Police detachment had several extra members assigned to them; while this was a great benefit to the detachment and the community it was very costly for the Government of Nunavut. He noted that normal staffing is eighteen Constables; Iqaluit had twenty seven (27) Constables for a period of time. Due to pressures on their budget, many of these extra members have been, or will be transferred shortly. The detachment is expecting to be staffed at a normal level for the upcoming year; the detachment currently has members on duty twenty four (24) hours a day but with the loss of extra members they may be required to revert back to having a few hours serviced by on call members.

He stated that the detachment looks forward to the upcoming year and their priorities will continue to be drug and alcohol enforcement. They also hope to continue working with the youth in this community. He noted that as always the overall priority of the detachment is to reduce crime and make Iqaluit a safer community; after receiving Council input on these priorities they will formulate their Annual Performance Plans. He looks forward to working closely with Mayor and Council over the upcoming year and hopes to continue making positive changes that continue making Iqaluit a great and safe place to live.

Councillor Wilman believed that Royal Canadian Mounted Police members did not always receive all information pertaining to an incident that they may need. She stated that everyone appreciates their hard work and everything they do for the community; this is not always recognized and members are often not reminded of their appreciation.

She noted that the Inuktitut version of the report specifically speaks to suicidal matters when mental health issues are involved but the English specifically speaks to mental health issues only; she asked for clarification on this subject.

Sergeant Tournier believed that it was an error in translation as they refer to violent individuals when speaking of mental health issues.

Councillor Akumalik welcomed Sergeant Tournier to the community and expressed his appreciation for the toys that were delivered to children and organizations in Iqaluit as well as the dinner served to the elders; this should be noted and very much appreciated. He believed that there may be an error in the report as Sergeant Tournier indicated that seventy to eighty per cent of calls for service were alcohol or drug related, but the report indicates that there were one hundred fifteen (115) drug offences.

He asked if the Royal Canadian Mounted Police Iqaluit detachment has ever considered conducting foot and bicycle patrol in the community.

Sergeant Tournier clarified that the seventy to eighty per cent calls for services related to alcohol or drugs do not always result in charges and this would be the reason why they are not reflected in the statistic report. He stated that foot and bicycle patrol could be considered but fitness of officers would need to be evaluated in order for the bicycle patrol to be successful. These types of patrols have been conducted in other communities and the suggestion will be discussed with the detachment.

Councillor Stevenson noted that he had also recommended that the members be more involved in the community and that they conduct foot and bicycle patrol in the community rather than only patrolling in vehicles. He believed that members should also receive a brief training on specifics to Iqaluit as the community is very different than others that members may have served in.

He stated that Constable Olsen has been assigned to the Inuksuk High School to work with students; in the eleven years that Councillor Stevenson has been in Iqaluit he has never seen such a positive relationship with a Royal Canadian Mounted Police officer. He stated that he was very happy to see that students responded well to this officer present in the school and hoped that it would continue in the future.

Sergeant Tournier did not believe that many new officers would be recruited to lqaluit within the next couple of years due to the program that was in place in previous years; members did not respond well to this program as they would prefer being relocated elsewhere after their term in Iqaluit. He believed that it was very difficult to provide sensitivity training to members arriving in Iqaluit as the amount of members being recruited to and from Iqaluit is significant. They could try to develop a package with information specific to Iqaluit and ask that new members review this package prior to their employment in Iqaluit or something similar to this.

Councillor Kilabuk expressed his appreciation for the Royal Canadian Mounted Police's efforts and service to the community. He welcomed Sergeant Tournier to Igaluit and looked forward to working with him.

Mayor Redfern thanked Sergeant Tournier for his presentation and stated that Council appreciates every effort that Royal Canadian Mounted Police members do to provide the residents a safer community to live in.

b) <u>Poverty Reduction Plan</u> Ed McKenna

Mr. Ed McKenna thanked Council for giving him the opportunity to present and congratulated Mayor Redfern and Councillor Akumalik for their elected position. He stated that the Government of Nunavut has identified their priority to make every effort to reduce poverty in Iqaluit by working with other organizations and residents of Iqaluit.

He stated that Nunavut Tunngavik Incorporated released an announcement stating that they were anxious to work with the Government of Nunavut on this initiative. In April 2010, he was appointed to the Anti Poverty Secretariat to begin the initiations with other organizations and residents of Iqaluit to develop a plan in hopes to reduce poverty in Iqaluit. He has been working very closely with Nunavut Tunngavik Incorporated since April 2010 as well as other organizations that have begun their involvement in this initiative. There is a program being broadcasted on Aboriginal Peoples Television Network this evening relating to this new program of reducing poverty in Iqaluit; Premier Eva Aariak and Cathy Towtongie, President of Nunavut Tunngavik Incorporated will be on the Qanuq Isumavit program from 8:00pm to 9:30pm.

Mr. McKenna explained that the Government of Nunavut will be fully engaged in the first phase over the next three months; this will include conducting community dialogues in all communities. The project was launched on October 18, 2010 and letters were sent to all municipalities requesting their involvement in this initiative. He stated that the Government of Nunavut would like to be in the stages of holding regional roundtables in May 2011; they hope to have representation from all communities so that a draft plan for options of action can be developed. A Poverty Summit would be conducted in November 2011 in hopes that decision makers and other important representatives would be in attendance so that an action plan can be developed by the end of the summit.

Councillor Kilabuk asked if he could submit questions or comments that he may have on the program being aired on Aboriginal Peoples Television Network.

Mr. McKenna noted that a copy of the program was provided to the City when the letter was sent. He stated that the president of Nunavut Tunngavik Incorporated will be opening the program with a small speech and this portion is not included on the CD that was sent to the City.

Councillor Akumalik thanked Mr. McKenna for his presentation and for providing Council with such important information. He asked how this initiative would benefit Igaluit and how they anticipate reducing poverty in Igaluit.

Mr. McKenna responded that they hope residents of Iqaluit would participate in discussions to identify solutions to reduce poverty. How they will reduce poverty will be determined through the community dialogue once ideas and concerns have been discussed.

Deputy Mayor Ell asked who would be involved in the roundtables and the poverty summit.

Mr. McKenna responded that individuals involved in the community dialogue and those with expertise in issues raised during the dialogue should participate in the roundtables and poverty summit. They would like to review the ideas and concerns raised by individuals during the community dialogue to come to an agreement of what actions should be taken to reduce poverty and what the main issues are in this area.

Councillor Wilman stated that she was happy to hear that initiatives were being taken to reduce poverty in Iqaluit. She believed that this initiative had been conducted by the income support department in the past. Some individuals already know what steps should be taken to help reduce poverty in the community. She believed that people with experience and expertise should be involved in the roundtables as changes cannot be made unless the proper individuals are involved. There are too many individuals on income support; measures should be taken to reduce the number of individuals on income support.

She asked Mr. McKenna if he believed that solutions could be identified to address the poverty issues in Nunavut.

Mr. McKenna did not believe that he should comment on this matter but believed that there could be changes made to reduce poverty in Igaluit.

Councillor Wilman asked if the Government of Nunavut was ready to change programs and develop new programs that would work for all communities in Nunavut to address poverty.

Mr. McKenna believed that these decisions would be made during this process. He does not believe that the Government of Nunavut or any other organizations involved in this initiative has a plan in place already as to what programs would be changed or reviewed and what types of new programs would be developed. They want to involve the public as well as individuals with expertise during this process to determine what steps need to be taken to reduce poverty; programs

would be developed, reviewed and/or changed after the consulting process is complete.

Councillor Akpalialuk believed that the Government of Nunavut should focus on fighting the drug and alcohol abuse issues in Iqaluit if they wanted to reduce poverty; drug dealers and bootleggers should be arrested and gambling should be stopped. She believed that some individuals prefer being on income support rather than paying a higher rent; rent increases in Public Housing when a person's income increases.

Councillor Akumalik expressed his support for the initiative but also expressed his concern that the Government of Nunavut may be setting Iqaluit to fail. The Government of Nunavut does not have funding for new programs; how can they develop this initiative and implement a new program to reduce poverty with no funds. He asked if they would be capable of funding an action plan or program at the end of this initiative.

Mr. McKenna believed that those were questions to be answered by political leaders but believed that there would be programs or something similar that the Government of Nunavut could afford.

Mayor Redfern would like to ensure that later on in the process, the parties involved consider defining poverty; this should be the first step before ideas are being discussed so that the correct definition is determined. Since the creation of Nunavut, there are more individuals living in poverty than there were prior; there is a disparity between the haves and have not's. She believed that food security issues were significant; seven out of ten Inuit preschool children regularly going hungry.

She believed that the goal of involving residents of Iqaluit in the process is good but we must also include those who are living in poverty as they are the experts; they live it on a daily basis. The proposed increase in power rates is also very alarming to residents of Iqaluit; this will have a bigger impact on those living in poverty. She believed that it took a significant amount of effort to get out of poverty; there are intergenerational effects. Policy amendments, policy developments, program amendments and program developments should be included in the entire process after the poverty summit and before moving on to program delivery. She believed that there are policies in place forcing individuals to remain in poverty and unable to get out of it and others indicate that the income earned is too much and the individual must move out of social housing. Some individuals are forced to leave their employment as they will have no housing; there is an individual working with the City considering leaving his employment due to the same issue. She thanked Mr. McKenna for his presentation and believed that the information given was very important.

Mr. McKenna agreed with Mayor Redfern' comments and thanked her for her input. He asked how Council would like them to proceed within the community on this initiative.

Mayor Redfern believed that Council and Administration would have further discussion on the matter and how they would like to engage in the process as well as their own participation.

4. AWARDS AND RECOGNITIONS

None

5. **STATEMENTS**

Councillor Nattaq welcomed Mayor Redfern and Councillor Akumalik. He suggested that a meeting be scheduled in the near future to discuss standing and ad-hoc committees as well as Council procedures and other related matters.

He stated that an emergency occurred yesterday and the Search and Rescue Committee was required to assist them. Hunters went out on the land without proper supplies and had not returned as scheduled; the two individuals were found and brought home safely.

Councillor Knickelbein believed that there may have been a miscommunication between trucked services and the public during the holidays regarding trucked services on holidays. He stated that he received a few complaints from residents in Apex regarding water delivery that had not been done; this resulted in call out charges for these residents. Administration should look into this matter and consider reimbursing those charged with a call out fee.

He stated that he would like to invite the Director of Public Works or another individual within the department to attend an Engineering and Public Works Committee of the Whole meeting in the near future to discuss snow removal around rocks and posts along the walkways. Positive comments were made earlier in the year regarding the good work of snow removal on walkways. He believed that due to weather conditions this winter the walkways were very slippery and dangerous for pedestrians. There was a significant amount of time spent removing snow from the trails and walkways as there are large rocks to be moved in order to do so properly. He believed that the snow build up around the rocks provided additional safety to pedestrians and should be left between the rocks rather than spending a lot of time moving each rock to remove the snow and then moving the rocks back into their original spot.

Councillor Wilman agreed with Councillor Knickelbein' comments and believed that the Public Works Department had several new staff members on a regular basis. She stated that the helpers of trucked services should be careful when

filling up individual's water tanks as sometimes the overflow pipe spills a lot of water which then freezes; this is very dangerous for home owners whose overflow pipe is located near their entrance.

She believed that a discussion needed to take place regarding trails and walkways. The trails and walkways have been very slippery due to weather conditions and the snow build up sometimes makes it difficult for pedestrians to cross the road safely. She believed that the rocks protected the pedestrians from traffic but were also very dangerous when the trails are slippery.

Deputy Mayor Ell stated that he received a phone call during the weekend regarding a complaint placed about an individual's dog barking. Dogs bark all the time and it is difficult to keep them from doing so at times. He did not understand why the complainer had called this individual during the weekend rather than waiting until Monday and speaking with the Municipal Enforcement Department.

Councillor Akumalik believed that as a new Council member, procedures were sometimes unclear to him; he asked for clarification on the purpose of statements. He believed that most statements made included complaints or special requests that are never addressed; proper departments should be made aware of these complaints.

He asked if Minister Aglukkaq or any other MLA has ever attended or been invited to attend a Council meeting in the past. They should participate in Council meetings so that they can be included in discussions relating to the community.

Mayor Redfern responded that "Statements by Councillors" is defined in the Council Procedures By-law No. 526. She read:

"Statements by Councillors may include expressions of thanks, citations of goodwill, matters which a Councillor wishes to raise with Council, matters for future Council agendas or request of Administration."

She believed that any statement made requiring attention from a specific department would be dealt with by Administration and a follow up would also be conducted to ensure that the statement has been addressed.

Councillor Akumalik asked if Minister Aglukkaq or any other MLA have ever participated in a Council meeting and if not, would they be invited to do so in the future.

Mayor Redfern responded that she spoke with John Hussey, Chief Administrative Officer, regarding the protocol and relationship between Council and the respected politicians. She believed that Council should establish a better relationship with respected politicians and that some had attended previous Council meetings.

Councillor Kilabuk supported Councillor Akumalik comment regarding MLAs attending Council meeting and working closer with Council. He stated that he had stressed during the time of elections that MLAs should meet with Council on a regular basis. He did not believe that any MLA had participated in a previous Council meeting since his first term on Council.

Mayor Redfern believed that an agenda item should be added to the agenda in future council meeting; business arising from minutes. This agenda item is used by several other boards; it ensures that discussion items requiring a decision of council, statements or comments are acted upon otherwise they may not be addressed. She believed that Council would appreciate being notified when statements, requests or comments are addressed by staff.

She congratulated the road crew for doing excellent work in addressing the slippery roads and walkways over the holidays. She also thanked the trucked services department for providing the community with their services outside normal hours due to weather conditions.

Mayor Redfern stated that she looks forward to working closely with respected politicians as well as Council and Administration to ensure that important matters are addressed and that a healthy relationship is established.

Councillor Akumalik asked what Council's relationship was with the media.

Mayor Redfern believed that she was the first point of contact for any media requests and making media statements relating to City matters. The requests are made through Eva Michael, Communications Officer. She believed that the Chief Administrative Officer was the second point of contact or the appropriate department supervisor depending on the media request.

6. <u>DEFERRED BUSINESS AND TABLED ITEMS</u>

None

7. BYLAWS

a) First Reading of By-law (s)

i) <u>Property Standards By-law</u>
 Stephen Mailloux, Building Inspector

Stephen Mailloux, Building Inspector, stated that the purpose of this by-law is to establish and maintain a minimum state of repair and maintenance for property in the City. The *Cities, Towns and Villages Act* permits the City to regulate unsightly lands and matters of public health and safety within the City.

Motion #11-09

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved First Reading of Property Standards By-law.

Unanimously Carried

ii) Appointment of Municipal Enforcement Officers By-law
No. 715
Chris Wilson, Director of Emergency and Protective Services

Chris Wilson, Director of Emergency and Protective Services, stated that this bylaw will repeal by-law no. 692 and is to appoint the new Municipal Enforcement Officers for the City.

Motion #11-10

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Kilabuk

Council approved First Reading of Appointment of Municipal Enforcement Officers By-law No. 715.

Unanimously Carried

b) Second Reading of By-law (s)

i) Appointment of Municipal Enforcement Officers By-law
 No. 715
 Chris Wilson, Director of Emergency and Protective Services

Councillor Stevenson noted that the Building Inspector is not listed in this by-law and believed that he should. He stated that Section 2.3 indicates that a Municipal Enforcement Officer means a person appointed in accordance with the *Cities*, *Towns and Villages Act* as a by-law enforcement officer to enforce the by-laws of the City and any peace officer who is entitled by law to enforce the by-laws of the City.

Chris responded that he was not familiar with the powers of the Building Inspector and would get clarification for Council. He stated that he spoke with Stephen Mailloux, Building Inspector regarding this matter and understood that any enforcement of this by-law would be addressed by the Municipal Enforcement Department.

Councillor Knickelbein stated that his understanding of the Building Inspector's role was that he would conduct inspection on buildings being developed and if fines needed to be issued, they would be issued by the Municipal Enforcement Officers and not himself.

Councillor Akumalik asked if these positions were unionized and if the employees were required to follow Human Resources policies accordingly.

Chris responded that all Municipal Enforcement Officers are unionized positions except for the Chief Municipal Enforcement Officers; they are all required to follow Human Resources policies accordingly.

Deputy Mayor Ell asked if the officers received training prior to their employment with the City or if they received training during the first months of their employment.

Chris responded that some of the officers had received training prior to their employment due to their employment history but that they also receive training within the first few months of their employment with the City; they also receive additional training required throughout the year. He stated that Kevin Sloboda, Chief Municipal Enforcement Officer will review what training is required and should be provided to the officers and will report these to him.

Deputy Mayor Ell asked if the officers also received any multicultural training.

Chris responded that he was unsure if the officers received multicultural training.

Motion #11-11

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Kilabuk

Council approved Second Reading of Appointment of Municipal Enforcement Officers By-law No. 715.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #11-12

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Kilabuk

Council approved to allow third and Final Reading of Appointment of Municipal Enforcement Officer By-law No. 715.

c) Third and Final Reading of By-law (s)

i) Appointment of Municipal Enforcement Officers By-law
 No. 715
 Chris Wilson, Director of Emergency and Protective Services

Motion #11-13

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Knickelbein

Council approved Third and Final Reading of Appointment of Municipal Enforcement Officers By-law No. 715.

Unanimously Carried

8. OLD BUSINESS

None

9. **NEW BUSINESS**

a) Appointment of Deputy Mayor

Motion #11-14

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved the appointment of David Ell as Deputy Mayor for the remainder of the Council term.

Unanimously Carried

b) <u>Appointment of Chair and Co-Chair - Finance Committee of the</u> Whole

Motion #11-15

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved the appointment of Romeyn Stevenson as Chair of the Finance Committee of the Whole.

Motion #11-16

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved the appointment of David Ell as Co-Chair of the Finance Committee of the Whole.

Unanimously Carried

c) <u>Appointment of Chair and Co-Chair – Engineering and Public</u> Works Committee of the Whole

Motion #11-17

Moved by: Deputy Mayor Ell

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved the appointment of Mat Knickelbein as Chair of the

Engineering and Public Works Committee of the Whole.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #11-18

Moved by: Councillor Wilman

Seconded by: Councillor Knickelbein

Council approved the appointment of Jimmy Kilabuk as Co-Chair of the

Engineering and Public Works Committee of the Whole.

Unanimously Carried

d) <u>Appointment of Chair and Co-Chair – Planning and Lands</u> Committee of the Whole

Motion #11-19

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved the appointment of Mary Wilman as Chair of the Planning and

Lands Committee of the Whole.

Motion #11-20

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved the appointment of Jimmy Kilabuk as Co-Chair of the Planning

and Lands Committee of the Whole.

Unanimously Carried

e) Appointment of Chair and Co-Chair – Niksiit Committee

Motion #11-21

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Knickelbein

Council approved the appointment of Simon Nattaq as Chair of the Niksiit

Committee.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #11-22

Moved by: Deputy Mayor Ell

Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council approved the appointment of Mary Akpalialuk as Co-Chair of the Niksiit

Committee.

Unanimously Carried

f) <u>Appointment of Chair, Co-Chair and Member – Recreation</u> Committee

Motion #11-23

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Deputy Mayor Ell

Council approved the appointment of Romeyn Stevenson as Chair of the

Recreation Committee.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #11-24

Moved by: Councillor Kilabuk

Seconded by: Councillor Knickelbein

Council approved the appointment of Joanasie Akumalik as Co-Chair of the Recreation Committee.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #11-25

Moved by: Deputy Mayor Ell

Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council approved the appointment of Mary Akpalialuk to the Recreation

Committee.

Unanimously Carried

g) <u>Appointment of Chair, Co-Chair and Member – Public Safety</u> Committee

Motion #11-26

Moved by: Deputy Mayor Ell

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved the appointment of Mary Wilman as Chair of the Public Safety

Committee.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #11-27

Moved by: Councillor Wilman

Seconded by: Councillor Knickelbein

Council approved the appointment of Mary Akpalialuk as Co-Chair of the Public

Safety Committee.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #11-28

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Knickelbein

Council approved the appointment of Joanasie Akumalik to the Public Safety

Committee.

h) <u>Appointment of Chair, Co-Chair and Member – Economic Development Committee</u>

Motion #11-29

Moved by: Deputy Mayor Ell

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved the appointment of Joanasie Akumalik as Chair of the

Economic Development Committee.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #11-30

Moved by: Councillor Akpalialuk Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved the appointment of David Ell as Co-Chair of the Economic

Development Committee.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #11-31

Moved by: Councillor Akpalialuk Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved the appointment of Jimmy Kilabuk to the Economic

Development Committee.

Unanimously Carried

i) Appointment of Member – Board of Revision

Motion #11-32

Moved by: Councillor Akpalialuk Seconded by: Deputy Mayor Ell

Council approved the appointment of Joanasie Akumalik to the Board of

Revision.

j) Appointment of Chair and Co-Chair - Taxi Review Board

Motion #11-33

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved the appointment of Mat Knickelbein as Chair of the Taxi

Review Board.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #11-34

Moved by: Councillor Wilman Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council approved the appointment of Jimmy Kilabuk as Co-Chair of the Taxi Review Board.

Unanimously Carried

k) Appointment of Chair and Co-Chair – Grievance Committee

Motion #11-35

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council approved the appointment of Mary Wilman as Chair of the Grievance

Committee.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #11-36

Moved by: Councillor Wilman Seconded by: Deputy Mayor Ell

Council approved the appointment of Mat Knickelbein as Co-Chair of the

Grievance Committee.

I) <u>Appointment of Member – Emergency Management Plan</u> Committee

Motion #11-37

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council approved the appointment of Mat Knickelbein to the Emergency Management Plan Committee.

Unanimously Carried

m) Appointment of Member – Search and Rescue Committee

Motion #11-38

Moved by: Councillor Kilabuk Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council approved the appointment of Simon Nattaq to the Search and Rescue Committee.

Unanimously Carried

10. <u>COMMITTEE REPORTS</u>

- a) <u>Niksiit Committee</u> Councillor Nattaq, 2010 Chairperson
 - i) <u>Daycare First Aid/CPR</u> Councillor Nattag, 2010 Chairperson

Councillor Wilman asked if this program was for all daycares.

Tracy Leschyshyn, City Clerk, noted for Council that Andy Nichols, Community Wellness Coordinator is away on personal leave. She stated that these were the remaining funds from Brighter Futures and the Niksiit Committee had suggested using them for a First Aid/CPR program for daycares. The funds will used to provide staff members and possibly parents the First Aid/CPR training.

Councillor Knickelbein asked what the funds would be used for; he asked if there was a breakdown of the costs included in the proposal. He believed that capital spending needed to be less than one thousand (\$1,000.00) dollars.

Tracy believed that the funds would cover the costs for instructor fees, rental fees, training materials, DVDs, et cetera and any left over funds would be used

for the purchase of additional first aid kits. She stated that this request would also be sent to the office in Pangnirtung for final decision making.

Councillor Wilman agreed with Councillor Knickelbein and stated that she would like to know how many daycares would be included in this training and what the funds cover.

Councillor Akpalialuk believed that there were seven or eight daycares and afterschool programs in Igaluit.

Deputy Mayor Ell asked where the training would be held.

Tracy responded that four courses will be held with eighteen participants in each. The training will be offered to all daycares and afterschool programs in Iqaluit. She stated that they hope to conduct the training at a City venue so that the City may provide an in kind donation for the rental fee.

Motion #11-39

Moved by: Councillor Nattaq Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved the Daycare First Aid/CPR proposal from the Niksiit Committee in the amount of fifteen thousand forty (\$15,040.00) dollars; funds to be allocated from Brighter Futures.

Unanimously Carried

Motion #11-40

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Knickelbein

Council approved to extend the meeting past 9:00pm.

For – Kilabuk, Akumalik, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Wilman, Ell, Akpalialuk Against – Nattaq DEFEATED

11. CORRESPONDENCE

None

12. IN CAMERA SESSION

None

13. ADJOURNMENT

Motion #11-41

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Deputy Mayor Ell

Council approved to adjourn City Council Meeting #01 at 9:00pm.

Unanimously Carried

Madeleine Redfern Mayor

Tracy Leschyshyn City Clerk

Approved by City Council on the 22 day of March, 2011, AD.